Itchingfield Parish Council Chairman’s Report 2014 

Before starting to write this year’s annual report, I re-read last year’s.  At that time we were in doubt that the school and houses plans would ever be passed by HDC – who seemed to be dragging their heels unnecessarily over every little point . To us it was something the whole community wanted plus houses that the District needed.  So what was the problem? Commonsense eventually prevailed and to yet another packed District Council meeting chamber, planning permission was finally given last June.  To the delight of most of the village, building work is now well under way.
And, I am happy to report that all the monies have been received from Berkeley Homes & WSCC and that the Grant Development fund stands at £350K.  A separate Bank Account has been set up for this.  A Grant Development sub committee was formed last autumn to decide how the funds should be allocated.  They have had several meetings are ready to make some announcements at the annual village meeting on 10th June.
As to other matters of finance, we kept our Precept at £41,000 for the 4th successive year.  In addition it was decided at the December 2013 Meeting that we would endeavour to reduce next year’s precept by at least £1000.
Grants have been made to the following village institutions:
BG & I PF & VH Trust - £1,500.00 grant towards Public Liability Insurance

BG & I PF & VH Trust - £500.00 grant towards playground maintenance

BG Village Hall - £919.39 grant for Insurance Premium

BG Youth Club - £1,211.88 grant 

IPCC - £1,000.00 grant towards church yard maintenance
All these institutions do splendid work, all voluntary, to maintain these facilities which in other Parishes often have to be the responsibility of the Parish Council.
Two new benches for the village green were purchased last July and these are now in place.
Planning
The PC made representation on 37 planning applications.
The PC made representation on 4 areas in the Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA). (Brian O'Connor attended a meeting of the Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment in June 2013).
HDC Gypsy and Traveller Policy Document - now proposed to be adopted in the Spring of 2015. A letter was send to Mr. Ray Dawe, Leader of the Council stating that the Parish Council was informed back in 2007 that it would be completed within two years! Despite our representations to HDC, this Parish remains vulnerable to Gypsy and traveller planning applications until this is in place.
Highways
Traffic Calming
The Clerk and I have met several times with WSCC to try to get the traffic calming project off the ground, but it is ongoing as we are still waiting for costings. Emms Lane has at last been resurfaced.
The matter of the verge by the level crossing has been on-going throughout the year and the Parish Council has met with Network Rail and WSCC to try to resolve the issues of the Network Rail vehicles parking on the verge by the level crossing. The PC finally got bollards up on the verge only for them to be knocked down in a very short time. We will persevere with reinstating this verge and have received a grant of £400 for the planting, which will be done in the near future. In preparation for this the verge has been built up by the addition of more soil. 
After extreme weather conditions at the end of December and beginning of January the village suffered from flooding, particularly in Chapel Road. In addition to physically helping out where possible, the PC has been working with WSCC and HDC to make sure the drains are unblocked and well maintained to prevent this happening in the future. 
Operation Watershed
We successfully applied for a grant from WSCC for this and received some £11,000 for work identified last year at Vale Wood Lane and Fulfords Hill.  The work will be completed in June or July by Balfour Beatty.  More work needs to be done in the village and has been identified. We will make a further grant application for this.
We held a village clear- up on 1st June.  This was well attended, but more help is always welcome.
New PCSO Tracey Field took up her duties in May 2013. She has held several street surgeries in the village and sends in monthly reports to the Clerk. However, she has unfortunately not been able to attend any of our PC meetings to date.
We have been well supported by our County Councillor Amanda Jupp and our 2 District Councillors Tricia Youtan & Stuart Ritchie. All of whom have been regular attendees at our meetings.
We welcomed three new Parish Councillors to the Parish Council in September 2013. Alan Peers, Victoria Barrett and Matthew Treasure-Jones – all of whom are proving to be tremendous assets. We still have one vacancy.
Finally my thanks go to all you Parish councillors – you have all taken on additional roles - all voluntary - and I thank you on behalf of the whole parish for everything you do.
Penny Simpson

19th May 2014

